
UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

SPECIAL SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar 

September 20, 2017

4:45 p.m.

1. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

The City Council Special Session was held in Council Chambers on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Wednesday, September 20, 2017.  Mayor Welsch called the Special Session to order at 4:47 p.m. 
2. ROLL CALL

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings



Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Steven McMahon



Councilmember Terry Crow



Councilmember Michael Glickert                             





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson
Also in attendance were Interim City Manager, Charles Adams and City Attorney, John F. Mulligan, Jr.  

3. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve the agenda as presented; the motion was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
4. Loop Business Assistance – Emergency Funds Distribution
Mayor Welsch turned the meeting over to the Interim City.  Mr. Adams stated the meeting had been called as a result of the incidents that occurred in the Loop over the previous weekend; where some of the businesses incurred damages to their property.  Several windows were broken and other damages were sustained.  Some members of Council indicated that they wanted to discuss the possibility of the City doing something to assist in the recovery of the businesses.  Mr. Adams opened the floor to Council for additional thoughts and comments.
Councilmember McMahon said when things like this happen in University City, whether it’s the tornado that hit the folks over by the golf course, the discretion of the cemetery or now the issues we’re facing on Delmar.  Not only does the City step up but the residents step up to help people when they’re hurting.  Councilmember McMahon said he wanted Council to get together to try and reach consensus on what assistance the City could offer the people that are affected by this situation.  And then to ask the City Manager to work on assessing what the needs are and to help identify funds making sure the money comes from the right accounts.  He is looking to get a simple process started today and if necessary more discussion could be done at next meeting on Monday.
Councilmember McMahon made the motion to direct the Interim City Manager to start the process of assessing the needs of the business owners, the accounts by which we can access the funds and to limit the amount to fifty thousand dollars.  If other items require a vote, they can be placed on the agenda for the September 25th City Council meeting.  

The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Glickert asked the City Manager what information was known at the present time; such as the extent of damages or an estimated dollar amount?   Mr. Adams stated that the incident just so no preliminary figures are known at this time.  There is no information from the business owners yet; this is a work in progress.  Mr. Adams said he would check with the business owners to understand exactly what the needs are and what the ramification of expenses will be.
Councilmember Crow stated that Councilmember Glickert raised a good question in that we do not have an idea of what will be need.  We may not need fifty thousand; maybe it could be up to a certain dollar amount less than that.  He stated he had dinner in the Loop and was impressed with a business owner who replied to question of how can we help?  By saying he wanted to make sure that the smallest businesses get help first.  It could just be replacing the glass or paying the deductible if they have insurance; some probably have insurance but some don’t.  Some businesses lost more windows than others.  The sooner we can get the Loop back up; fully operational running with clearer visual entry the better.  We have to commend our citizens and business owners for the work they did in cleaning the Loop so quickly and the artist for coming out as well.

He hopes to move forward with a consensus.  The City Manager can probably get a handle on the needs pretty quickly.  It’s not about lost profits or wages, but rather about getting the businesses up and running as quickly as possible.  Many of them have had challenges due to the Loop Trolley construction so this a second hit in a pretty short period of time.  It would be good to help them out and move forward.

Councilmember Jennings stated that he agreed fifty thousand is a lot; the average plate glass window cost about a thousand dollars with replacement.  There were 23-25 broken; some windows may have been boarded up before vandalism.  We should collect the information; the Chamber of Commerce is also raising money.  Councilmember Jennings said he defiantly wants to support, but wants to see what other money is available.
Councilmember Carr stated she was also in the Loop on Sunday and hearten by the participation of so many citizens that came out to help.  She spoke with the owner of Componere Gallery, Eleanor Ruder, who said that it was devastating, but she felt so good that so many people had come out to help.  Councilmember Carr stated that there is a precedent for this type of situation; previously we have set money aside through the EDRST funds for a loan during the economic downturn.   As Councilmember Jennings noted the Chamber of Commerce is raising money.  Jessica Bueler, who is one of the business owners, is also working to raise money and has already raised over seven thousand dollars.  Funds will be accessible and many of the property owners will have insurance for the windows.  She believes its incumbent upon Council to show support for retention as much as for anything.  To say to the businesses “we want you here and want to help if you need help to get back on your feet”.  Not only has precedence been established but there are some EDRST funds available and this is economic development and retention.  She recommended Mr. Adams take a look to see what kind of funds are there and what kind of a mechanism we might want to set up.  Be it for a loan or an outright gift.
Councilmember Smotherson said he wanted to commend the staff, the police force and the Interim City Manager, who spent hours on Delmar.
Mayor Welsch said she shared the comments made by her colleagues.  She provided information on the retention program that had been funded previously.  She agreed that there is a precedent for this and she hopes that Mr. Adams will work with staff as quickly as possible to find out what other help is coming into the City from other sources.  She heard from Ms. Adams that the region learned a lot about how to respond this type of incident during the unrest in Ferguson.  A lot of those documents are being updated now and they are looking to see if any funds remain from that time.
Mayor Welsch asked if there was consensus for asking the City Manager to come up with a proposal of how we might move forward?  Mayor Welsch said Mr. Adams you have the consensus of Council to move forward.
Councilmember Crow stated that the protesters are fluid and moving around so he wants to make sure that the proposal is City wide; such that if anything happens on Olive or other areas of our City, this includes all.  If we need to do this to help our businesses; we need to do it.
5. ADJOURNMENT

Hearing no additional questions or comments, Mayor Welsch adjourned the Special Session at 4:58 p.m.
Larette Reese
Interim City Clerk
Page 1 of 3

